
REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 15 OCTOBER 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman) Councillors Bainbridge, Bell, Boaden, Mrs Farmer, Layden (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Fisher), Mrs Parsons, Scarborough, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Mrs Vasey and Wilson.

RP.35/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Fisher.

RP.36/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.

RP.37/08 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 10 September 2008 be noted.

RP.38/08
AGENDA ITEM

RESOLVED – That an additional agenda item regarding TX4 Taxis would be considered as item A.3.

RP.39/08
APPLICATION TO REVIEW THE ANNUAL FEE FOR SEX ESTABLISHMENTS

The Licensing Manager presented Report LDS.67/08 regarding an application from Darker Enterprises Limited for the Council to review the fees charged for a Sex Establishment Licence.  

Mr McFaul, representing Darker Enterprises Limited, was in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that the application had been considered by the Panel on 2 April and the Panel resolved:

“That a further more detailed report be submitted to a future meeting of the Panel to include information on fees in other areas and the possible review of the Council’s policy on the number of establishments in the City.”

The Licensing Manager added that the control of sex establishments was subject to section 2, Schedule 3 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982.   Paragraph 19 stated that “An applicant for the grant, renewal or transfer of a licence under this schedule shall pay a reasonable fee determined by the appropriate authority”.  In this case the authority was Carlisle City Council.

The Council’s policy to issue only one sex establishment licence was restricted to the ‘locality’ where the current licence holder operates.  It would be for the Panel determining any future application to decide how far that locality extended.  They would then make a decision on the merits of the new application.  This Panel has the authority to make or amend the policy.

The Licensing Manager outlined the background to the application and stated that a survey of forty four other local authorities had been carried out and he highlighted the average of the fees.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr McFaul stated that because of the internet the income of the Private Shop in Carlisle had fallen by 16% in the last year.

In response to Members questions the licensing Manager stated:

· That the sex establishment licence fee had not previously been challenged 

· A prosecution in the Crown Court with all the associated costs could cost approximately £8,000.

· that the establishment was well run and there had been no problems with it

· The Licensing Section should not make a profit or loss and at present there was a surplus of approximately £14,000 on the overall licensing budget so a reduction in the sex establishment licence fee would not affect the overall budget in a negative way

· The Transfer of a licence would be between owners not a transfer in the premises

· The Private Shop in Carlisle did not run an internet business

· Every renewal of the Sex Establishment Licence had to be advertised and the last complaint received was two years ago.  The number of complaints received is very low and most were on a moral basis which can not be taken into account.

· If the fee was not reduced Darker Enterprises could take the decision to judicial review and this would be very difficult and costly to defend.

The Principal Solicitor agreed with legal advice which had been previously given that the current fee would be difficult to defend, and further advised that when the legislation had been introduced it was clear that the intention of Parliament was that the reasonable fee could cover the application, monitoring and enforcement and should be of a level to cover these costs, when averaged over a number of years, with no additional cost to the taxpayer.

Members then gave detailed consideration to the application and decided:

RESOLVED – The annual licence fee in respect of Sex Establishments be set at the following amounts:

Grant 

£6.639

Renewal
£5,639

Transfer
£1,000

RP.40/08
REVIEW OF CHARGES 2009/2010 - LICENSING

The Licensing Manager presented report LDS.63/08 regarding the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Licensing Section of the Legal and Democratic Directorate.

The Licensing Manager advised the Panel that the report had been prepared with the recommended reduction of the Sex Establishment fee included.  He added that a review of the remaining charges (excluding Licensing Act 2003) had identified that an average increase of 3.8% for licence fees could be undertaken in 2009/10 without compromising the Council’s position as a fair charging authority.  The increase was justified to cover the expenditure involved in administering the licensing function.  

He reported that the only change to the charges was an amendment to the Hackney Carriage fees.  In 2007 the application criteria for licensing hackney carriages was amended by the Regulatory Panel.  With effect from 1st August 2007, all new licences issued would be for wheelchair accessible vehicles only.  Traditionally the Council had charged a lower fee for wheelchair accessible vehicles to encourage proprietors to purchase this type of vehicle.  This was no longer necessary due to the decision of 1st August 2007.  It was therefore suggested that the two fees be gradually brought closer together over the next couple of years.  It was proposed that non wheelchair fees be increased by 1.8% and wheelchair by 5.5% this year.  The increase would maintain the current level of income and could be repeated in future years.

In response a Member’s question the Licensing Manager stated that there had been an application for an ‘eco friendly’ vehicle and it had been granted.  It was hoped that an incentive could be worked out in the future to encourage more drivers to chose ‘eco friendly’ vehicles.  An incentive would be brought before the Panel for consideration.

RESOLVED – That the charges as set out in Appendices A and B of Report LDS.63/08 be agreed with effect from 1 February 2009 with the addition of Sex Establishment renewal fee of £5,639 and transfer fee of £1,000.

RP.41/08
LTI TX4 TAXIS

The Licensing Manager provided a verbal report regarding the TX4 Taxis.

He stated that there were 70 black wheelchair accessible vehicles licensed by Carlisle City council.  The manufacturer of the black cab, London Taxis International (LTI) had had problems with their TX4 taxi.  Some of the vehicles had caught fire, 12 in the last 12 months.  The Council had received some warnings regarding the fault and LTI had released the chassis numbers of the affected vehicles and 4 of the vehicles were licensed in Carlisle.

The Licensing Manager reported that he had spoken to the Public carriage Office in London and they had suspended all affected vehicles in the fleet.  Following consultation with the Head of Legal Services, the 4 vehicles had their licences suspended on the grounds that the vehicles could be dangerous.  The vehicles were in Leeds being modified.  When the vehicles were returned with a certificate to show that they would meet the required standards, the licences would be re-instated.  All of the problems had been dealt with under delegated powers.

RESOLVED – That the Regulatory Panel confirmed the action that had been taken by the Licensing Manager.

(The meeting ended at 2.25pm)


